HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 1, 2016 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Kim R. Roy present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

Seelig announced that the Board will be going into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation and that they will be coming back into public session.

With the above addition, the agenda for Tuesday, November 1st, was unanimously approved.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:31 p.m. to discuss potential litigation:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Kim R. Roy
	-
	Yes


The Board returned to public Session at 7:48 p.m.

AFFIRMED COMMITMENT

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Ambulance Commitment
	# 10A
	$ 59,012.00


APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS 

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 38
	$ 360,703.77

	Vendor Warrant
	# 39
	$   28,185.62

	Withholding Warrant
	# 40
	$ 136,519.09

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 11
	$     5,160.00
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Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (service/concession stand)…………………........

National Grid (service/Town Hall)……………………………..

Borhek Insurance Agency, Inc. (policy/tank liability).…………

Halifax Postmaster (stamps)…………........................................
	$      18.38

$    996.35

$ 1,451.00

$    105.30


The Board acknowledged payment to the Treasurer for the following turnovers: 

	turnover
	amount

	2017-05
	$    125.00         


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Silver Lake Land Sale

Plympton suggested contacting Kingston before sending our letter to our legislators and legislative leadership regarding the current language of the legislation for the sale of the land.  Both Plympton and Halifax would like the language to read the sale is subject to approval in all three communities.  The Board agreed to have Seelig contact Kingston.

Monponsett Pond/Total Maximum Daily Load

The draft for the report for TMDL Monponsett and other related water bodies is now available for comment and can be viewed on the Town’s website.  

Veterans’ Day Ceremony

Various churches, Cub Scouts, Girl Scouts, VFWs and Legions have been notified of the ceremony.  All are welcome. 

Release of Executive Session Minutes

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to release all executive minutes from 2010 to 2015 with the exception of April 12, 2011, December 13, 2011, October 22, 2013 and December 8, 2015 as they all deal with medical information.  

Inspection List for License Holders
The following locations have been assigned to each Selectman to do annual inspections:
	location to inspect
	assigned to

	All Seasons Restaurant
	Roy

	BR’s Monponsett Inn
	Roy

	Country Club of Halifax 
	Roy

	D’s Grille 58 
	Millias

	Hawaii Garden Restaurant
	Roy

	Halifax Mobil
	Millias

	Harmony Two Liquors
	Millias

	Lindy’s General Store
	Garron

	Lyonville Tavern & Restaurant
	Garron

	Twin Lakes Liquor & Convenience
	Garron

	Unit 5 Bar, LLC
	Millias


Selectmen Meeting – November 1, 2016




 Page 3

Seelig stated that a revocation hearing will be set up for December 13th for those license holders who are in arrears. 

School Roof Project

The agreement with Habeeb & Associates in the amount of $89,425 may be amended at a future date to include $8,000 for testing the roof materials and $7,000 for turning the 1992 plans into electronic documents.  
Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the fundamentals of the agreement with Habeeb Associates Architects with the amended amount at a later date.    

MEMA Grant/2013 Blizzard

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to have the Chair, Troy E. Garron, sign the 2013 Blizzard Grant in the amount of $17,841.58.
Talent Bank Form

The office has received a talent bank form from Michelle Banzi expressing interest to serve on the Halifax Fireworks Committee. 

Tarawoods Kennel Update

Last Wednesday Roy, the Animal Control Officer and Chief Broderick went to Tarawoods Kennel to check on the progress regarding the deduction in the dogs, which at that time were thirty-eight dogs.  Roy said that she went down there over the weekend to listen and said that it was better and said that when one dog barks the rest join in.  She went again this morning and it was very quiet but then received a call this afternoon from a neighbor saying it was bad so went back there an stated it was not that bad.  There was another call today and Sgt. Benner went to investigate and he reported that it was bad.  Roy personally would have to say it has gotten better.  

Seelig informed Garron and Millias that Roy has talked with Town Council about how to deal with complaints and she was advised to wait till after the forty-five day period ended.  

Garron asked if there was any induction of when she would have her soundproofing in place and Roy said that they did not have much of discussion about that and the decision we made was to observe and we do not want to do anything radical before the forty-five days are up.  She further said that we could touch base with the neighbors after the fifty dogs are down to twenty-five.  Millias added that we have to give the owner ample time to get things done.  

Holidays in Halifax

Seelig stated that Mike Egan, who has in the past donated the fireworks for Holiday in Halifax, is not going to sponsor them this year but is going to donate $1,500 to the committee in Peg’s name.  The committee would like to use the money for decorations here at Town Hall.  Seelig suggested before they make any purchases to get the Board’s approval.

Roy suggested sending Mr. Egan a letter of appreciation for his past support and thanking him for the donation.  

Garron stated that we do not want to get away from the meaning of the event and Roy said maybe use the money for the platform for the ice sculptures.  
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Health Insurance

The steering committee will be meeting this Friday.  Seelig stated that if Mayflower does not raise the rates to cover the changes that will be happening then they may not be able to continue in a few years.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Meredith & Ralph Goodwin – Appointment to the Library Trustees

Garron asked them why they wanted to join and Mrs. Goodwin said that she is an avid reader and the both wanted to give back to the community.

Roy asked how long have they been in town and Mr. Goodwin said 3 years as they moved from Plympton and Florida.   

Mrs. Goodwin stated that they have attended the Library Trustee’s last two meeting.  

Roy asked if they have attended Town Meeting and they said no.  She stated that attending town meeting is a good place to learn were your tax dollars goes and learn about your local government.  She encouraged them to attend the next one.  

The Board of Selectmen and the Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees voted as follows to appoint Meredith and Ralph Goodwin of 260 South Street to the Holmes Public Library Board of Trustees, terms to expire at the next election on May 13, 2017:

	Board of Selectmen
	Troy Garron

Thomas Millias

Kim R. Roy
	yes

yes

yes

	Library Trustees
	Madeline Flood

Maureen Thayer

Paul Delaney 
	yes

yes

yes


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)

Recycling Abatements

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias the board unanimously voted to abate Bill #1084 & Bill #2427 based on the fact that the homeowners use private haulers for recycling.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Robert Bergstrom – Mudfest- entertainment Permit & Zoning Issues

Roy stated that the BOS is interested in Bergstrom having the event but they might want to place some stipulations.  Seelig asked Bergstrom if the event is going to be on November 20th and Bergstrom said yes from 7 am to 5 pm.  He was told to check with the Board of Health about parking, vehicles coming in and out and the spectator area.  Bergstrom did say that there are no new vendors and he has already checked with Peggy (BOH).  He continued to say that the music will start at 8 am and will be louder at 9 am.  He will space tires accordingly and put hay in between so that there is no access to the event area and the pits are in the ground, which are self-contained.  Seelig asked if there will be any amusement rides and a mechanical bull and Bergstrom said no amusement rides but there is a mechanical bull.  
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Seelig said that the mechanical bull will not be allowed unless they have an inspection from the State.  He said he will get that from the BOH.  Seelig then said that if he disturbing the earth the BOS will need the certification from the State (NDEPS).  Seelig then asked what does he do for clean-up and he said that most of the dirt drops off before leaving but they will sweep the street and clean up any dirt and did say they offer power washing.  Seelig asked how many trucks and he said seventy-five, which consists of trucks, jeeps and ATVs.  Seelig said that this permit is separate from any zoning issues and the appeal is a separate thing and if this event is approved it does not mean that others will be in the future.  

Moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to approve a live entertainment permit for the Mudfest event to take place on November 20, 2016 with the following stipulations: 
 (1) Must clean Hemlock Lane of debris after all trucks have left.
 (2) Please submit diagrams of parking & spectator area and access & egress zones
 (3) License holder must obtain State permit for all amusement rides including
      mechanical bull.

 (4) 75 vehicles allowed which is limited to trucks, jeeps and ATVs.

 (5) License holder shall confirm the amount of earth that will be disturbed and
      whether a NDEPS permit will need to be obtained.

 (6) No amplified music after 5:00 p.m.

Seelig said that at a future Town Meeting the BOS (Seelig wants to give them the opportunity first) or the residents could write up an Article to change the use table to allow by special permit.  Millias thought that it would be more appropriate that the town’s people present it.  Seelig said he would be willing to write the article up and provide it to Mr. Nessralla.  

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Roy and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:47 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Kim R. Roy
Clerk

/pjm

